
“Who	  we	  are	  in	  Christ”
• video:	  h3p://www.youtube.com/watch?v=aSHqQxS63Hk

For the last three weeks we’ve been speaking about our identity in 
Christ. Those two words, “in	  Christ,” are two of the richest words in 
all of the Scriptures. When we confess our faith in Jesus Christ, our 
lives are inextricably bound up with, and connected to, His life. 
Through faith, we are united with Him--we live in Him, and He lives 
in us--our new spiritual address reads “in	  Christ.” And because we 
are in	  Christ, it’s no longer possible to speak about who we are apart 
from reference to Him. 

Over the past three weeks we’ve	  been addressing some of the barriers 
that keep us from understanding who we really are in Christ, and 
what God has in store for us. What we’ve been saying is that we will 
never discover our true identity by looking within, or by listening to 
the voices around us; the One who made us is the only One who can 
tell us who we really are.

When I put this series together, I carefully structured these first few 
weeks because I wanted to be very clear about what happens to us, in 
us, as a result of being united with Jesus. I started by talking about 
God’s intention for us: in Christ we are being made new. Two weeks 
ago I talked about the fact that in Christ we have been chosen, we’ve 
been adopted as God’s sons and daughters. 

Ephesians 1:4 says that before the creation of the world, God chose 
us. God the Father, knowing all there is to know about us, knowing 
our weaknesses, our failures, our rebellion, our sin...knowing all of 
this, He still chose us, He still put His adoption offer on the table. In 
choosing us, God has made plain that we are loved.

Last week, Pastor Dave talked about the truth that in Christ we are 
loved by God, and this love stretches in every direction. God’s love 
is: 

• Wide:	  offered to every tribe, tongue, and nation; in Christ, 
God’s love is available to all peoples.

• Long: unlike the love of others, God’s endures for a lifetime and 
stretches throughout eternity.

• High: it touches our highest victories and has such leverage it 
can lift us out of anything. 

• Deep: it’s there in every downward spiral and reaches our 
lowest journeys of despair--even death.

In Christ, we are made new, we’ve been chosen, we’ve been adopted 
into His family; in Christ we are loved. But can I be painfully honest 
with you this morning? None of this makes the slightest difference 
unless we grab hold of it. I’m not talking about intellectual assent--
it’s one thing to intellectually affirm that God loves you, that your 
life has intrinsic value/worth, and it is quite another for this truth to 
grab ahold of you. 

We may be more loved than we can imagine, but we are more 
messed up than we realize, and our mess often gets in the way of 
receiving the inheritance God has given us in Christ. This morning I 
want to talk about one specific barrier that keeps many of us from 
believing and receiving our true identity. The barrier I’m going to 
address is known by many names--guilt, shame, self-condemnation--
but however it is named, it is toxic to our life in Christ.
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Until we get past this hurdle, our identity, our inheritance is 
effectively sidelined--self-condemnation leaves us standing around, 
head down, paralyzed, immobilized, grounded. Some of you have 
felt the crippling weight I’m describing; some of you are 
experiencing it right now. 

Some of us are collapsing under the weight of expectations: others’, 
our own, and even our perception of God’s expectations. Some of us 
here today have perfected the art of being hard on ourselves--we feel 
like we must be a constant disappointment to God, that we should be 
further along than we are. We regularly feel like we are unacceptable 
to God, unloveable, and unworthy of His attention or forgiveness. 

Am I describing you? I have no doubt that dozens and dozens of you 
are wrestling with shame, guilt, and condemnation this morning. You 
don’t need to put up your hand, or come down front, because Jesus 
sees the turmoil in your soul, and He wants you to know that He has 
more in mind for you than this...you can break through to the other 
side.

If you have a sense that guilt, shame, and condemnation is deeply 
rooted in your soul, I want you to take a deep breath and relax, 
because Jesus has something in store for you: freedom.

My prayer for you is that the Holy Spirit will begin to do something 
in your mind this morning. He wants to give you new thoughts that 
will change the way you think about the Father, about yourself, about 
life. But there’s also something that the Holy Spirit wants to do in 
your heart-- He wants you to feel differently about the Father, about 
yourself, about life. 

I’ve been praying that the Spirit will shift something in our thinking 
this morning; I’ve been praying that the Spirit will shift something in 
our feelings this morning. I’ve been praying for something to break, 
something to shift in us as a congregation. 

It’s struck me that some of us some of us have been living with guilt, 
shame, and condemnation for a long time; we have deeply 
entrenched, unhealthy patterns of pattern of thinking and feeling in 
these areas. This morning the Holy Spirit might miraculously release 
you from these patterns, or, He might move more slowly, discipling 
us in how to think and feel as we move forward. Either way, we can 
trust Him to give us what we need. 

Are you ready? I’m going to ask you to do something this morning 
that will feel like a tremendous risk for some of you. I want ask you 
to lay down your shame, your guilt, and your inner sense of 
condemnation for the next 25 minutes. After I’m done speaking, you 
can pick it all back up again if you’d like--I pray that you won’t, I 
pray that you’ll realize there’s no need to--but the reason I’m asking 
you to lay it down, is because I want to invite you to consider the 
possibility that there is another way to live. I want to dare you to 
believe in the reality God speaks of, instead of holding on to your 
current internal reality. Are you ready?

We are going to walk through three different biblical texts, each 
found in the book of Romans. Let me encourage you to open your 
mind and heart, grab your Bible, and turn with me to our first text in 
Romans 4:25-5:2. 
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1. Romans 4:25-5:2. “He was delivered over to death for our sins 
and was raised to life for our justification. Therefore, since we have 
been justified through faith, we have peace with God through our 
Lord Jesus Christ, through whom we have gained access by faith into 
this grace in which we now stand.”

The reason we find the death and resurrection of Jesus at the heart of 
the Christian story is because death is central to our human 
predicament. Romans 3:23 says that all of have sinned, all fall short 
of God’s perfection, all have rebelled against God and His purposes. 
Death is the result of living life apart from God. The Bible speaks 
both of physical death (which we will all experience) and spiritual 
death (an eternity of separation from God and all that is good). 

The death of Jesus was not an unfortunate tragedy beyond His 
control. Jesus took on our sin, He stood in for us and absorbed the 
punishment we deserved; He died for us, He died instead of us. 
The cross is God’s saving action through Jesus--the death and 
resurrection of Jesus brings life to all who receive Him. 

I want to highlight an important word in the text I’ve just read--it’s 
the word jus:fied. This is a word that we might find in a law court, 
where a judge tries a case and pronounces a verdict. To be justified 
through Christ is to be made right with God, to be declared “innocent 
of all charges,”1 to find peace with God. And of course, we do not 

earn this verdict, it is earned for us on the basis of Christ’s perfect 
obedience and sacrificial death. 

By faith we are united to Jesus, and His standing with the Father is 
applied to us. We are made right with the Father on the basis of 
Jesus’ “rightness;” it’s His standing secures our own. 

Paul says that through faith in Jesus, and what He’s done for us, we 
now have peace with God; through Jesus we have gained access into 
this grace in which we now stand. This word “access” is an 
interesting word; I discovered this week that it is the word for 
ushering someone into the presence of royalty. 

William Barclay writes, “Jesus ushers us into the the very presence 
of God...and when that door is opened what we find is grace; not 
condemnation, not judgement, not vengeance, but the sheer, 
undeserved, unearned, unmerited, incredible kindness of God.”2

Paul does more than claim that we have been saved by grace--what 
he declares is that because of Jesus we now stand in grace. The 
question is, how deep do you think God’s grace runs? Is it ankle 
deep? Is it knee deep? Is it chest high? Think bigger! Think wider! 
Think deeper! We are swimming in it...a vast, marvelous, limitless 
ocean of grace. 
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Let me share one last thought before I move on to our second text. I 
mentioned that the word “access” comes from a Greek word for 
ushering someone into the presence of royalty. There’s another 
meaning for this word, equally rich. 

In the ancient Greek world, this word was also used for a harbour or 
a haven. Barclay writes that as long as we depend on our own efforts, 
we find ourselves fighting the wind and the waves; none of us can 
make ourselves right with God. But in Christ, “we have reached at 
last the haven of God’s grace, and we can know the calm of 
depending, not on what we can do for ourselves, but on what God 
has done for us.”3

2. Romans 8:1-2. Let me encourage you to turn with me Romans 
8:1-2. The apostle Paul writes, “So now there is no condemnation for 
those who belong to Christ Jesus. And because you belong to Him, 
the power of the life-giving Spirit has freed you from the power of sin 
that leads to death.”4 

Let me ask you: how much condemnation is there for those who are 
in Christ? No condemnation. How much? No condemnation. How 
much? No condemnation. We could do this all day--maybe we 
should--maybe it’s the only thing that will get this truth through 
shame and guilt that we drag around with us. 

illus: Forgive the pun but it’s a shame really...the shame that we drag 
around with us; Christ offers freedom, but we are content with far 

less. In Christ, our sin has been nailed to His cross: pride, greed, 
hatred, lust, jealousy, rebellion (nail paper to cross). When will we 
learn? 

We’re forgiven because Jesus was forsaken. We’re accepted because 
Jesus was condemned. The punishment that brought us peace was 
placed upon Jesus’ shoulders. Horatio Spafford writes, “My sin O the 
bliss of the glorious thought, my sin not in part but the whole, is 
nailed to the cross and I bear it no more, praise the Lord, praise the 
Lord, O my soul!”

3. Romans 8:31-34. If your Bible is still open to Romans 8, skip 
forward to verse 31 and lets look at our final text. 

“If God is for us, who can be against us? 32 He who did not spare 
his own Son, but gave him up for us all—how will he not also, along 
with him, graciously give us all things? 33 Who will bring any 
charge against those whom God has chosen? It is God who justifies. 
34 Who then is the one who condemns? No one. Christ Jesus who 
died—more than that, who was raised to life—is at the right hand of 
God and is also interceding for us.” 

Paul sums up all that he has been conveying in chapters 5-8 with one 
miraculous phrase: God is for us. God is for you! Now I know the 
depth of self-deception and condemnation, I’ve known the pain of 
admitting that God has forgiven me but secretly thinking that He 
doesn’t like me very much. There is no condemnation for those who 
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are in Christ Jesus. There is a difference between feeling and fact; 
don’t confuse what you “feel” with what is “fact”. God is for you! 

So many of us struggle because we think that God may have defected 
to the opposing side, that He too stands among our accusers. Now 
Paul isn’t saying that our faith in Jesus puts an end to all 
condemnation; we will still face accusation in this life--the point he 
is making is that the source is not God. 

illus: I’m going to resurrect an analogy I used three weeks ago and 
try to add to it. Keith, Alana, and Dave, can I get you to come join 
me on stage? These three are going to represent the Trinity for us: 
Father, Son, and Spirit. They’re going to link arms with one another, 
representing the love and unity of the Trinity.

At this point I want to invite another person on to the stage, and they 
are going to represent the accusation we hear or feel; and I’m going 
to ask them to point an accusing finger at me. Let me rehearse some 
of the accusation that are regularly directed our way: 
• I’ll never be accepted by God, I’m not good enough
• why should God love someone like me?
• how many times will God forgiven me for the same sin?
• I don’t deserve to be forgiven.

Do any of these sound familiar? I’ve heard all the same accusations. 
Now let me ask you, because I’m a follower of Jesus, where do I 
live? In	  Christ...that’s	  right.	  

(Step	  inside	  Trinity	  circle) Now let me ask,  is there any 
condemnation here? In Christ we are chosen, forgiven, adopted, 
accepted, and loved. I’m included because Jesus is included, I’m 

accepted because Jesus is accepted, I belong because Jesus belongs 
and I am united to Him. In	  Christ, this is where we belong. God	  is	  for	  
us!	  God	  is	  for	  you!	  God	  is	  for	  me! 

Condemnation leaves us standing around with our heads down, 
paralyzed, immobilized, grounded. There is no need to hang on to 
what has already been nailed to the cross. Vs. 34 depicts Jesus as our 
defense attorney, we have nothing to fear...even now He is at the 
right hand of the Father interceding for us.

If you have invited Jesus to forgive your sin and lead your life, 
nothing has a stronger claim on you than His claim. Nothing and no 
one is strong enough to override God’s claim.	  

Three different texts, all saying the same thing in slightly different 
ways: in Christ we have peace with God, in Christ there is no 
condemnation, in Christ God is for us. So are you in Christ today? 
Have you invited Him to forgive your sin and lead your life? It is as 
simple as admitting your need and asking Him to enter in and do the 
rest. 

Maybe your need is different this morning...maybe you need grace to 
believe and receive a new measure of freedom from shame, guilt, and 
condemnation. Maybe you need a new set of eyes to see how He sees 
you. Maybe you need a fresh heart to feel how He feels about you. 

illus: I want to conclude this morning by sharing a moment in my 
life when God dealt with the shame, guilt, and condemnation I had 
been carrying around. I’ve shared this story before, three years ago 
but I sensed the Lord’s prompting to do so again. 
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For as long as I can remember, I have always pushed for perfection; 
school, sports, relationships, I was always driving to be the best. No 
weakness, just strength. Of course I was living with an illusion, but 
most of us do, yours might be the same or different from mine. 

As much as I might have thought this driving compulsion was good 
and self-contained, it affected every area of my life; especially how I 
understood God. A few years after I was married, after Luke was 
born, I was completing a Master’s Degree while working full-time. I 
struggled mightily, like a juggler trying to keep too many balls in the 
air...one by one they started to fall around me. Not only was my 
performance slipping but I was becoming aware of things in my heart 
I had never noticed before: a deep seated pride, judgment, anger, and 
a selfishness.

And so I did what I had done my whole life...I tried harder, I 
redoubled my efforts to be the kind of person God would approve 
of...but I couldn’t conquer what was in my own heart. I went through 
a time where I found it so difficult to pray, to read the Scriptures, or 
worship because I imagined that God must be so disappointed with 
me. My “strength” was shown for what it was, weakness, and I no 
longer knew what I had to offer God. I couldn’t offer Him my 
weakness...what kind of a God would want that? 

One November, Naomi and I were away at a pastors conference and 
at one particular session, just before the conference speaker got up to 
teach, they played a little video for us. They had taken running clips 
from the Jesus movie and strung them together. As I settled in to 
watch the compilation, but I was soon arrested by what I saw on the 
screen. 

It was a scene of Jesus at His baptism...as He came up from the water 
He threw His hands towards heaven and He was beaming ear to ear 
with a big, beautiful smile. And then it hit me like a hammer: I’d 
never thought of God smiling. I mean, God’s busy, He’s got a mission 
to fulfill, people to save, sin to deal with...I could understand God’s 
intensity, but God smiling?

As the video rolled on, a smile continued to appear on the face of 
Jesus. Little children approached and He would put them on His 
knee, or swing them up in the air, smiling. Jesus encountered a blind 
man, He touched the man’s eyes, and he was healed---he began to 
dance, praising God...and there was Jesus, smiling, taking obvious 
joy and delight in this man.

The delight of Jesus shook me to the core that day; I don’t remember 
a single word the speaker spoke. After he was done, the worship team 
began to play and people began to go forward to receive communion, 
but I was cemented to my chair, shaken by the delight of Jesus. 

And in that moment God gave me a vision...it was like a like a movie 
playing in my head. As I share it with you this morning, I want to 
invite you to do more than listen, I want you to imagine yourself with 
me in what I now describe. If it helps to close your eyes, then please 
do.

The vision was broken into two scenes. In the first, I was in a 
classroom and there was a teacher sitting at her desk grading an exam 
paper. Can you see it? You’re standing behind her, looking over her 
shoulder--can you see your name in the upper, right hand, corner? 
She’s taking out out her red pen and she’s putting giant X’s by many 
of your answers, she’s crossing things out and circling other 
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things...can you see how frustrated she is? You’ve blown 
it...again...one more failing grade...your best is not nearly good 
enough. 

The scene changes and now we are in a living room, and there in 
front of us is a one year old child just learning how to walk. One 
step, two steps, and then a face-plant. The child gets up again, trying 
to balance, teetering back and forth...it could hardly be described as 
walking. 

But look across the room, can you see the child’s parents? They’re 
smiling, they’re holding their hands out, they’re calling for their 
child: Look at you! You’re doing it ! You’re walking! Joy and delight  
is written all over their face, so great is their love for their child. 

And in that moment the Lord said to me: Mark, for too long you have 
thought of me as a teacher. I am not like that teacher, I am much 
more like those parents...walking or stumbling, I take great delight in 
you. He does you know...He does take great delight in you. In Christ 
you’ve been chosen, forgiven, adopted, accepted, and loved. In 
Christ, you are free from condemnation, free from performance, free 
from having to measure up. 

In Christ, “we have reached at last the haven of God’s grace, and we 
can know the calm of depending, not on what we can do for 
ourselves, but on what [Jesus] has done for us.”5 

Pray.

The Lord’s Supper

Today is Remembrance Day--a day in Canada when we remember 
those who fought for us, those who put their lives on the line, those 
who died to pay for the freedom we continue to enjoy. Our freedom 
comes at great cost. 

Is there anything more heroic than sacrifice? Jesus once said, 
“Greater love has no one than this: to lay down one’s life for one’s 
friends.”6 The apostle John wrote, “ This is how we know what love 
is: Jesus Christ laid down his life for us.”7

This morning as we partake of both bread and cup we do so 
remembering that in Christ we are free, free from condemnation, free 
from guilt, free from shame--there’s no need to hang on to what has 
already been nailed to the cross.
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